
Chronicle of the 
Beatification

May 18th. Beatification Day,
Vistalegre Arena, Madrid

Madrid hosted the beatification
of the Spanish chemist and researcher
Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri
(1916-1975), who, among many
other accomplishments, brought the
message of Opus Dei to Mexico. In
a letter sent for the beatification, Pope
Francis held her up as an example of
“the holiness of ‘normality.’”

The Holy Father’s delegate was
Cardinal Angelo Becciu, prefect of
the Congregation for the Causes of
the Saints. Concelebrating with him
were the Cardinal Archbishop of

Madrid, Carlos Osoro, the Prelate of
Opus Dei, Msgr. Fernando Ocáriz,
as well as six cardinals, nine archbish-
ops, sixteen bishops and some 150
priests.

Pope Francis said he wanted to
“unite myself to your joy and thanks-
giving” for the beatification of
Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri
through the letter published above,
which was read by the auxiliary vicar
of the Prelature, Msgr. Mariano
Fazio, at the end of the ceremony.

The new Blessed, we read in the
Pope’s letter, “placed her many hu-
man and spiritual qualities at the serv-
ice of others, helping in a particular
way other women and families in
need of education and development.”
The Pontiff emphasized that
Guadalupe did this “with her prayer
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and example,” “with the joy that came
from knowing she was a daughter of
God, as she had learned from Saint
Josemaría himself.”

Msgr. Fernando Ocáriz, after
thanking God for the beatification of
Guadalupe, asked Cardinal Becciu to
convey to the Roman Pontiff his grat-
itude and that of the entire Prelature
of Opus Dei. “Tell him that we are
grateful for the message that he sent
us and that we listened to today; that
we express our filial affection and pray
for his pastoral ministry as the succes-
sor of Peter.”

The Prelate entrusted to Blessed
Guadalupe’s intercession the resolu-
tion of all the faithful of the Work “to
always be good children of the
Church; and that the Prelature of
Opus Dei, as St. Josemaría wanted,
might always serve the Church as the
Church wants to be served. With
God’s grace, the motherly mediation
of our Lady, and the example of the
new Blessed, may we discover each
day that our ordinary life is the place
where Christ awaits us and an oppor-
tunity to share the joy of the Gospel
with others.”

Cardinal Becciu stressed the
Blessed’s ability to teach us “that it is
possible to harmonize prayer and ac-
tion, contemplation and work.” Fur-
thermore, “her life also teaches us that
the ability to listen and to always be
cheerful even in the most painful sit-
uations is something beautiful and at-
tractive.”  

“Guadalupe,” continued the car-
dinal, “is presented before our eyes as

a model of the Christian woman, al-
ways faithful to where God’s plan
wants her to be, especially in the so-
cial sphere and in scientific research.
In short, Guadalupe was a gift for the
whole Church and is a valuable ex-
ample to follow.”

At 9 am on Saturday, the Palacio
Vistalegre Arena opened its doors.
There were greetings, reunions and
selfies, with participants coming from
distant and exotic places such as
Nigeria, New Zealand, Singapore,
India and Japan, with some dressed
in regional attire. 

Over 11,000 people from 60 na-
tionalities filled the Vistalegre Arena
in Madrid to take part in the beatifi-
cation, and many more followed it
virtually through television or stream-
ing, from their homes or in the
screenings organized in different
cities around the world. It was a very
digital and international beatification.

Among those present were rela-
tives of the new Blessed. Luis Cruz,
a great-nephew of hers and a univer-
sity chaplain in Madrid, said that his
aunt “was a woman who knew how to
share in God’s vision of the world to
see the good in whatever happened to
her and the good in each person.” He
emphasized that “she had a joyful
smile for everyone and one enjoyed
being with her.”

The three sons of Antonio
Sedano, who was cured of a carci-
noma through Guadalupe’s interces-
sion, were also in attendance. They
were “very grateful and excited to be
there. She continues helping us in
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many small things,” they said. The
first ophthalmologist who treated
their father, Dr. José Ramón
Fontenla, also was there. He said that
“being in Vistalegre today is a great
joy and an opportunity to ask the
Blessed for new favors.”

Faithful prayed in the chapel in-
stalled for the occasion, while peni-
tents waited in the area of confession-
als to go to confession; liturgical items
lined the sacristy, most of them com-
ing from the beatification ceremony
of Alvaro del Portillo, which also took
place in Madrid. The sacred linens for
the ceremony were prepared by vol-
unteers in Spain, Switzerland and
Lebanon. The Perdiguera wine came
from the Agrarian Family School
(EFA) Molino de Viento, an educa-
tional initiative in Campo de Crip-
tana (Ciudad Real, Spain). The roses
were a gift from Uruguay. 

As the celebrants entered, the
choir intoned Il Signore terra tutta, by
Italian composer Marco Frisina. The
singers form part of the professional
choir “Grupo Alborada,” under the
direction of the baritone Gonzalo
Burgos.

Almost 200 concelebrants
processed towards the altar. After the
initial rites, the central moment of the
ceremony took place. After hearing
the words of petition by the Prelate,
and a biographical sketch of the fu-
ture Blessed, Cardinal Becciu read
the apostolic letter with the solemn
formula of beatification: “We grant
that the Venerable Servant of God
Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri and
Fernández de Heredia, lay faithful of

the Prelature of the Holy Cross and
Opus Dei, who dedicated her life
generously to the Lord, joyfully serv-
ing her brothers and sisters in the car-
rying out of her daily tasks, may from
this hour be called Blessed.” 

Following these words, the image
of the Blessed was unveiled while the
hymn Christus Vincit sounded forth
amid strong applause. From that mo-
ment, Guadalupe can be venerated
throughout the Prelature of Opus Dei
and the diocese of Madrid. Her feast
day will be celebrated on May 18, a
day she appreciated for being the an-
niversary of her First Communion. 

The relics of the new Blessed
were brought to the altar by relatives
of Guadalupe and members of Anto-
nio Sedano’s family.

The time for the Liturgy of the
Word arrived. During the homily,
Cardinal Becciu reflected upon the
biography of the new Blessed and
stressed that “she teaches us how
beautiful and attractive it is to have
the ability to listen and be cheerful
even in the most painful situations.”
“Her heart was always open to the
needs of others, reaching out with
welcome and understanding.”

“We find ourselves,” he added,
“before a woman whose life has been
enlightened simply by being faithful
to the Gospel. Multi-faceted and in-
sightful, she was a light for those who
knew her.”

At the end of the Mass, the
Archbishop of Madrid, Cardinal Os-
oro, spoke about the new Blessed.
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Referring to the 25th anniversary of
the consecration of the Almudena
Cathedral by Saint John Paul II, the
Cardinal declared that “among these
graces from heaven that we are re-
ceiving from our Lady is God’s gift of
the beatification of Guadalupe Ortiz
de Landázuri.”

Osoro described the new Blessed
as “one of us.” Born in Madrid, bap-
tized in the parish of St. Ildefonso,
she discovered God’s call in the
church of the Immaculate Concep-
tion and is buried on the Gran Via in
the Royal Oratory of the Knight of
Grace.

“All this,” he said, “reminds us
how our Lady guided the steps of the
new Blessed and sustained her on the
path to holiness with abundant graces
in and throughout her life. Saint Jose-
maría Escrivá used to say to his chil-
dren, especially to the first people in
the Work like Blessed Guadalupe,
that if they wanted them to imitate
him in anything, it should be in love
for freedom and in love and devotion
to Mary Most Holy. We entrust our-
selves to the new Blessed to help us
to be faithful like her, living God’s
will joyfully, and to teach us to trust
like her in the intercession of our
Lady.”

    

#FestGol: a Festive Gathering to Cele-
brate the New Blessed (May 18, 2019)

In the evening, at 7 pm, the
Vistalegre Arena became a huge liv-
ing room. Many of those who had at-
tended the beatification of Guadalupe

met with the Prelate of Opus Dei in
a friendly and festive gathering.

At the beginning, Monsignor
Ocaríz spoke briefly about
Guadalupe, of her joy and the need
to thank God. He encouraged those
present to understand what had hap-
pened in the morning as a call: “Ho-
liness is not a utopia. It is within
everyone’s reach, with God’s grace.”

The presenters of the event intro-
duced Luis Cruz, a priest and great-
nephew of Guadalupe Ortiz de
Landázuri. He recalled the new
Blessed’s “unforgettable smile,” her
joyful relationship with God, her
drive and wide horizons, her capacity
for friendship. At least that is how she
is remembered in his own family. He
said that all of Guadalupe’s relatives
are living these days with a special joy.

“Guadalupe,” said Luis, “was a
woman with many friends whom she
cared for. She encouraged you to
dream and to fill your heart with
dreams. It was her way of reflecting
God’s life within her.” Luis then
asked the Prelate about the connec-
tion between friendship and “being
apostles,” to which Monsignor Ocáriz
responded: “Authentic friendship is
true apostolate; it’s an expression of
our desire for the others’ good.”

Anjelica, from Nigeria, recalled
Guadalupe’s concern for social devel-
opment. She praised the Harambee
Foundation’s initiative to finance one
hundred scholarships for African
women scientists in the next ten years
in honor of the beatification. And
then she asked the Prelate how those
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with ample financial resources can
keep very much in mind those who
do not have them. He encouraged
those present to live temperately, to
flee from the superfluous. This de-
tachment enables us to think less
about ourselves and more about our
neighbor, a concern shown in specific
deeds.

At a certain point, Vistalegre
connected with Mexico.  Through a
video conference call, people in Mex-
ico reminded the Father that in 2020
it will be the 50th anniversary of Saint
Josemaría’s visit to Mexico and his
novena to Our Lady of Guadalupe.
“No pressure, but it is the golden an-
niversary, in case you want to come
and see us.” 

Another intervention is by
Teresa, 20 years old. She is from San
Sebastian and is studying for a degree
in gastronomy at the Basque Culinary
Center, since she has decided to ded-
icate her life to serving others as a nu-
merary assistant. She is giving clear
example to the importance of work in
the home, and is moved by
Guadalupe’s joyful and consistent life.

Msgr. Ocáriz stressed the impor-
tance of freedom and love in giving
direction to each person’s life. Love
“isn’t a feeling, but a free decision of
the will, which is sometimes accom-
panied by feelings.” A spontaneous
dialogue opened up between the
Prelate and Teresa: “Form yourself,
study, have clear ideas, and
strengthen your freedom.”

Next, another Teresa spoke,
standing next to her husband, Iñigo.

They have been married for 21 years
and have seven children. Two of their
children have disablities and their
youngest one, Josemaría, has Down’s
syndrome and leukemia. Josemaría is
the protagonist in an Instagram ac-
count (@ponundownentuvida — “put
a down in your life”) with more than
25,000 followers.

Msgr. Ocáriz looked at them
with admiration, and thanked them
for their example, integrity, and ea-
gerness to take advantage of a cross
to sow joy. He told them, “We don’t
like suffering, but as Christians, we
see an opportunity to unite ourselves
to the Cross of Christ.” And he
added, “You can suffer. You can cry.
But you can’t be sad. Our faith in
God, who wants us to be happy, tells
us that this attitude is absurd.”

Ana, who lives in Madrid, is the
last to speak. When she read the let-
ters of Guadalupe to St. Josemaría,
she was captivated by her naturalness,
enthusiasm, courage and happiness.
She said she wants to always have that
in her own life, and to transmit it au-
thentically to future generations.

At the end, the Prelate said that
“the joy we feel now has to be kept
alive. There are always reasons to be
joyful, despite the difficulties. God
wants us to be happy.”

    

May 19th. Thanksgiving Mass, Vistale-
gre Arena and words of Pope Francis at
the “Regina Coeli”  
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The Prelate of Opus Dei, Mon-
signor Fernando Ocáriz, presided
over a Mass of Thanksgiving and en-
couraged those present to open them-
selves “more fully to the works that
God wants to accomplish through
each one of us.” In his homily, he re-
ferred to one of the letters written by
Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri to St.
Josemaría from Mexico in 1954, in
which the new Blessed opened her
heart to the founder of Opus Dei and
expressed to him her desire to be
holy.

“Wanting to be holy is the chal-
lenge that Guadalupe accepted for
her life and that filled her with hap-
piness,” the Prelate stressed. And to
achieve this she did not have to do ex-
traordinary things: “In the eyes of the
people around her she was an ordi-
nary person: concerned about her

family, going from place to place, fin-
ishing one task and starting another,
trying to correct her defects little by
little.”

“Each saint is a work of God, a
way of making himself present in our
world, and ‘the most atttractive face
of the Church.’” The beatification of
Guadalupe—the first lay faithful of
Opus Dei to be set forth by the
Church as a model of sanctity—re-
minds all the Christian faithful of
God’s call to be holy, as St. Josemaría
preached since 1928 and which was
one of the main teachings of the Sec-
ond Vatican Council.

Guadalupe traveled widely to
make that mission a reality, from
Madrid to Bilbao, to Mexico, to
Rome... And as with the first apos-
tles, she had a lot of work and faced
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many difficulties, including the heart
disease that robbed her of strength
and eventually led to her death in
1975.

“We too will face difficulties
along our path: moments of fatigue,
physical pain, misunderstandings... In
these moments, we can remember the
attitude of the saints, seeking in our
relationship with Jesus the way to en-
courage, console and do good to those
around us.”

The Prelate encouraged those
present to let our Lord transform
them in order to continue “writing
the true history of our world,” the his-
tory of the saints.

Before the ceremony, a niece of
the new Blessed who is named after
her, Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri,
gave thanks on behalf of the family.
“We are moved and very grateful.
How many people have devotion to
our beloved aunt,” she said with deep
emotion. She recalled that for the
family “aunt Guadalupe” was always
exceptional, and thanked the Holy
Father, St. Josemaría, Cardinal An-
gelo Becciu and the Prelate of Opus
Dei, Fernando Ocáriz.

    

Words of Pope Francis about the beati-
fication of Guadalupe, St. Peter’s
Square, the Vatican

My dear brothers and sisters! 

Yesterday in Madrid, María
Guadalupe Ortiz de Landázuri,

a lay faithful of Opus Dei who
gladly served her brothers and
sisters by teaching and proclaim-
ing the Gospel, was beatified.
Her witness is an example for
Christian women engaged in so-
cial activities and in scientific re-
search. Let’s give a round of ap-
plause to the new Blessed, all

together!

May 21. Thanksgiving Mass, St. Eu-
gene’s Basilica, Rome. 

The basilica of St. Eugene in
Rome was the scene of a thanksgiving
Mass celebrated on May 21 by Msgr.
Fernándo Ocariz, Prelate of Opus
Dei, in which numerous Roman fam-
ilies and other persons from many
countries who had come to Europe to
attend the beatification ceremony
took part.

On looking at Guadalupe’s life,
Msgr. Ocáriz said, what especially
stands out is her joy: “This was not a
superficial but a deep joy, which
made her serene in trying moments
and enabled her to show affection to
so many different people. It was a joy
compatible with both hard work and
rest.”

Guadalupe’s joy, the Prelate con-
tinued, was based on her union with
Christ, which led her to forget about
herself and to strive to understand
every person in order to help them
better. And it led her to seek out
work she found less pleasant in order
to facilitate that of the others.
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The Prelate also stressed that
“these past few days of Guadalupe’s
beatification have reminded us that
holiness, which is what God’s love
calls us to, is a real possibility for all
men and women.”

Pope Francis referred to the new
blessed, Guadalupe Ortiz de
Landázuri, twice in the days follow-
ing May 18th, both in the letter that
was read at the beatification cere-
mony in Madrid, and at the prayer of
the Regina Coeli in St. Peter’s
Square.

The organizing committee for the
beatification wanted to make solidar-
ity a feature of the ceremony.
Through the NGO Harambee, it was
able to provide fellowships, thanks to
donations from those taking part in

the various ceremonies, so that during
the next decade one hundred African
women scientists will be able to im-
prove their professional formation in
European countries and provide lead-
ership for social progress in their own
countries of origin.

In the days following the beatifi-
cation, Masses of thanksgiving were
celebrated in various parts of the
world, including the Basilica of Our
Lady of Lujan in Agentina, in
Barcelona, Spain, and in the parish of
St. Thomas More in London. In the
Mass celebrated in this city, the prin-
cipal concelebrant was Msgr.
Nicholas Morris, Regional Vicar of
Opus Dei in Great Britain. An exhi-
bition about the life of the new
Blessed was set up in the church’s an-
techamber. “We were surprised how
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many people took with them novena
and prayer cards of the Blessed,” the
organizer of the exhibition remarked.

Other Events 
Surrounding the 
Beatification
A Portrait of Guadalupe in the
Royal Oratory of the Knight of
Grace, Madrid, Spain (May 18,
2019)

Since October 6, 2018, the re-
mains of Guadalupe Ortiz de
Landázuri have reposed in a wooden
chest engraved with her name, in the

Royal Oratory of the Knight of Grace
in Madrid.

The chest with Guadalupe’s re-
mains is normally kept at a side altar,
but during the days of the beatifica-
tion it was placed in front of the main
altar, to make it easier for all the pil-
grims who had come to Madrid to
pray before it, ask for favors, and give
thanks for her holy life. 

Ignacio Valdés, a painter from
the Sacred Art School in Florence, pro-
duced the portrait, which was exhib-
ited on May 18 in the sacristy of this
oratory. Guadalupe is shown standing
next to an open window with light
streaming in; some elements of her
biography are depicted in the paint-
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